Minutes of the Executive Committee Meeting Conference Call

- March 27, 2013
Attending: Dr. Kris McVea, Dr. Rosemary Sokas, Ms. Joan Combellick

Absent: Dr. Hugo Lopez-Gatell Ramirez 

Staff Present: Karen Mountain, Elaine Penn, Charlotte McCann, Elyce Harris

Ms. Mountain called the meeting to order at 11:10 am CST. 

I. Review and approve Fall 2012 board meeting minutes revised.
Ms. Mountain asked for approval of the Fall 2012 board meeting minutes as revised. Dr. Sokas moved to approve the minutes. Dr. McVea seconded the motion. The minutes were approved as presented.

II. Review and approve February 20, 2013 Executive Committee meeting
Ms. Mountain asked whether there were any changes to the minutes of the February 20, 2013, Executive Committee Conference Call. There being none, Ms. Combellick moved to approve the minutes, Dr. Sokas seconded the motion, and the minutes were approved as presented.

III. Discuss and approve January financial Statements 
Ms. Mountain asked whether there were questions about the January financial statements. Ms. Combellick moved to approve them. Dr. McVea seconded the motion, and the financial statements were approved as presented. Ms. Mountain noted that the February financial statements had been posted on the Board Forum. Ms. Combellick said she had not had the opportunity to review them, and all agreed that the February statements would be taken up on the April Executive Committee Conference Call.

.

IV. Update on 2013 Tactical Actions 
Ms. Mountain provided an update on the 2013 Tactical Actions. The Executive Committee had not had an opportunity to review them. The Tactical Action document was placed on the Board Forum during the call. Ms. Mountain explained the staff process of prioritizing the actions and moving forward using PDSA cycles. The goal of this process is to act on and complete more goals than in prior years. She stated that this new system is a work in progress. Ms. McCann will provide to the Board members a link to MCN’s Smartsheet on PDSA cycles for each tactical action.

The first tactical action is the creation of an MCN development plan. MCN’s invitation to the board in February to submit sample development plans resulted in only a couple of plans contributed. Dr. McVea suggested that the staff make a concerted effort to obtain a broader range of sample plans.

Ms. Mountain noted that there seemed to be differing views on whether a development plan should focus on fund development or be more organizationally comprehensive. Ms. Mountain described the staff vision of the development plan as one that integrates the Strategic Plan, organizes goals and objectives and puts in place Tactical Actions for this year. A discussion followed on the different levels of the Strategic Plan. Dr. McVea asked what were the overall goals.  Dr. Sokas asked if we focused on gifts and grants and what is our fundraising goal. Dr. McVea would like to see a breakdown of income. Dr. Sokas would like to see a report that identifies funding by income stream. The development plan should have a focus on financial sustainability.

Dr. McVea proposed that the Executive Committee devote time on the next call to the development planning process. MCN will place the documents collected so far on the Board Forum.  Ms. Mountain informed the board about the process in place for compass points. She finished this section by expressing how she hopes this will energize the staff because some annual goals can be solved in a shorter time than a year.

V. Discussion of potential application to AMGEN
The Executive Committee discussed board members’ differing views about applying to AMGEN Foundation for funding. The committee referred to a January 19, 2013, New York Times article on AMGEN’s recent legal troubles and its political connections. Dr. Sokas noted the distinction between corporations and the foundations bearing their name. Ms. McCann read the Foundation’s stated funding goals, which focus on patient empowerment in making informed healthcare decisions and addressing healthcare disparities and inequalities. After a discussion that corporations do not necessarily dictate the goals and missions of foundations,  the Executive Committee agreed that MCN should move ahead in submitting a Letter of Inquiry.

VI.   Discussion of future meetings
Dr. McVea, Dr. Sokas and Ms. Combellick confirmed their participation in the next scheduled Executive Committee conference call on April 24, the fourth Wednesday of the month.

Ms. Mountain proposed that the board schedule its second virtual board meeting, possibly in late August, with September as a second option. Ms. McCann will send the board a Doodle with Saturday dates for those months, excluding Labor Day weekend.

Ms. Mountain asked the Executive Committee for suggested dates for the fall face-to-face board meeting, proposing October or November. The Board Members expressed their feeling that the face to face meetings should be kept short - possibly a day and a half.  After some discussion, the suggestion was made to consider scheduling the meeting in Boston November 1-3, coinciding with the APHA fall meeting scheduled there November 2-6. Ms. McCann will e-mail the board to propose this date and location and determine which members might be attending APHA.

The meeting was adjourned at 12:00 pm CDT.

.

